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MERSHAM  &  SEVINGTON  PARISH  COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 18th February, 2013, in the Church Room, Mersham
PRESENT:  Mr. G. Fletcher (Chairman); Mr. M. Smithers; Mrs. M. Wells; Mr. K. Stewart;
Mrs. J. Oakley-Hills; Mr. S. Phelan; Mr. R. Hansen; Mr. L. Whitehead.  Cllr J. Davey; Cllr. P. Bartlett.  Resident: Mr. D. Nutley.  For part of meeting: Community Warden G. Kingston. 
1.
Apologies:  Mr. P. Turley (working); Mr. G. Murphy (working)
2.
Local Needs Housing  

Mrs. Tessa O’Sullivan of Action with Communities in Rural Kent attended to discuss the results of the Local Needs Housing survey which had justified a need for up to 10 affordable local needs homes.  There were also some people with local connections on ABC’s housing list, although it was not clear at this stage if some of these had already responded to the survey.  Mrs. O’Sullivan explained the possible mix of housing and number of homes that could be included in the scheme, which could be 6 or 8.  If a scheme were to go ahead, the whole process could take 2 years or more.  The next step would be for English Rural Housing’s architects to draw a sketch layout of the proposed housing which could then be used as a basis for consultation with residents.  ERH and ABC needed confirmation that the Parish Council would be willing to support this next step in the process.  It was proposed by MW, seconded by MS and unanimously agreed that the PC did support this.   

The Clerk had had a query from a resident of Cherry Glebe who had heard that a site had been chosen behind Cherry Glebe and asked why residents had not been consulted.  She had responded that the site was not immediately behind houses in Cherry Glebe but on the other side of the entrance to Bower Farm land and the barns and that consultation would take place in due course.   The concern was that an area of land between Cherry Glebe and the local needs site might be then acceptable for development as the owner had previously asked for it to be included in the Local Plan as a residential site.  This is something which would be discussed during consultation with residents.
3.        Declarations of Cllrs’ interests regarding items on the agenda  There were none.
4.
Public participation
Mr. David Nutley attended on behalf of the Village Alliance.  This group had been started to scrutinise and challenge what are considered to be inappropriate developments, in particular the proposed development on the AXA site at Sevington and Junction 10A, as well as proposals in the Core Strategy review which may affect land east of Highfield Lane and Cheeseman’s Green Lane.  The organisation was planning a public meeting in the Village Hall on 20.3. and would be incurring costs for hiring the Hall, printing fliers and newsletters, investigating ownership through the Land Registry and possibly in hiring professional help.  They would be carrying out fund-raising, but would be very grateful if the Parish Council was able to give a donation to kick-start the organisation. 

The Clerk said that a formal decision about an s.137 donation would have to be made at the next meeting when the matter would be put on the agenda under finance.  She had given Cllrs. information about funds available in the budget.  Cllrs. expressed their support for the Village Alliance and said that they would be willing to consider giving a donation of £500 at the March meeting.
Mr. Nutley invited the Chairman to sit on the panel at the public meeting.  Unfortunately, this clashed with the next KALC Ashford Area meeting at which GF was to speak to other parishes about the effect that J10A, if built as proposed, would have on all parishes in the area.  KS agreed to attend in his place and other Cllrs. hoped to attend. 

The Community Warden, Mr. Graham Kingston, said that he was not aware of any recent criminal activity in the area, although there had been a case of sheep worrying, which had been resolved.  Cllrs. made him aware that there is some concern about the security of horses locally and there had been suspicious activity near some equine properties.  Mr. Kingston had reported the problem of ‘boy racers’ using the empty car park near Homebase, but had not yet had any feedback.
5.
To approve minutes of the meeting held on 21st January 2013  It was proposed by MW, seconded by SP and agreed that the minutes of the meeting on 21.1. should be approved as a true record.
6.
To co-opt a Councillor to fill the vacancy in Sevington North ward

One application had been withdrawn.  SP proposed that Mr. Lee Whitehead should be co-opted to fill the vacancy.  This was seconded by MS and unanimously agreed.  Mr. Whitehead signed a Declaration of Acceptance of Office and took part in the meeting as a Councillor.
7.
Matters arising   

(a)
Gypsy & traveller site provision  The Clerk had written to Mr. Vink on 24.1. with a copy to Cllr. Wood.  No reply had been received from Mr. Vink, however, a letter had been received that day from Mr. Grundy which had been forwarded to Cllrs.  Some site proposals had been put forward by landowners.  These were under consideration and ABC would also be undertaking a formal process of asking landowners and parish councils for suggested sites.  
8.
Correspondence   

(a)
Request from Village Alliance for PC to carry out a Neighbourhood Plan  Mr. & Mrs. John Arthur had e-mailed on behalf of the VA requesting that the PC consider undertaking a Neighbourhood Plan and their e-mails had been forwarded to Cllrs, as had a reply from GF and links to two guides to the procedure involved.   Carrying out an NP was a long process and there were various stages starting with the approval of the area to be covered by ABC.  Proposals would have to conform to national policy and the strategic policies in the Local Plan.  An NP can guide development to be more appropriate to the local area and help decide where it goes, but it is clear that it is not meant to stop development.  An NP was therefore not likely to be an effective way of fighting further development east of Highfield and Cheeseman’s Green Lanes.  This aim had been the subject of a parish referendum prior to the publication of the Parish Plan, and was still relevant since the development situation had not progressed since then.  Carrying out an NP would also be very expensive, possibly costing up to £20,000, and would mean increasing the precept substantially, which might be difficult if parish council precepts are capped in future.


Cllr. Bartlett thought that the PC’s previous stance of ‘this far and no further’ would allow it to engage positively in the Core Strategy review since Highfield Land and Cheeseman’s Green Lane were definable boundaries and the parish had already been allocated a large amount of development at Cheeseman’s Green, Waterbrook and on the Sevington site.  There would be a strong argument for further development going elsewhere in the Borough. 
Cllrs. were in agreement that a Neighbourhood Plan would not be the best way forward and could not be justified financially.  They considered that full engagement in the Core Strategy consultation process would be more effective.
(b)
Request for grant from The Village Alliance  This had been discussed under item 4 and would be put on the March agenda for a decision.     

(c)
HS2 request  The ABC Communications & Marketing Manager had contacted the PC to see if someone would meet the HS2 press office to put a positive spin on the PC’s experience with HS1 planning and construction. Given that several Councillors were not living in Mersham and Sevington and/or not on the Council during the period of the CTRL experience and that it affected so many people negatively over the protracted time it took to plan and build, it was decided not to participate in this PR exercise.
(c)
Telephone box, Oaklands  The Clerk had complained again about the state of this box which had missing glass and needed painting.  BT’s response had been encouraging:  “I have passed this information on to our local engineers and they will clean and repair the kiosk as soon as possible. I have also passed a job on to our repainting contractors; they paint between the months of March and October and will repaint this kiosk when they are next in this area.”

(d)
Kent Minerals & Waste Development Framework  KCC had sent their “Evidence Base for the Draft Minerals and Waste Plan: Minerals Topic Report 4: Mineral Safeguarding”.  This affects the Parish in that it relates to the safeguarding of the Sevington railhead for aggregate recycling and mineral transport.  The document was open for comment until 4th March.  The PC tried over many years to get this area restored to a green field site, as it was before the CTRL works, but without success, and Bretts now have planning permission for its use to transfer minerals and as a waste transfer station.

(e)
South East Water had written to say that the scheme to lay a new water main along Cheeseman’s Green Lane had been completed.  JOH and Cllr. Bartlett reported that there were still water leaks along the lane.
(f)
Also received: KALC forwarded the DCLG’s Notes on Neighbourhood Planning; ACRK Rural News 215; Kent Police quarterly e-newsletter for parish councils. 
 9.
Finance  (a)
Monthly accounts (cheques paid since the last meeting)
(a)
Monthly accounts (cheques paid since the last meeting)

1400  Mr. B. Branson, January salary
97.89


1401  Mr. I. King,              “            “
81.38


1402  Miss J. Mills,           “            “  less tax 
285.81


465.08


Receipts        


HM Revenue & Customs, VAT refund
575.87



Forthcoming payments in February


Mr. B. Branson, February salary
97.89


Mr. I. King,              “            “
81.38


Miss J. Mills,           “            “  less tax plus petty cash reimbursement
321.91

Farthing Common Plant Centre, Christmas tree           (VAT £13.76)
82.56


Mersham Primary School, s.137 donation 
175.00


(KCC, salt for Sevington bins
c50.00)*


KCC, 2 salt bins, 3 refills salt + concrete bases (VAT £220) awaiting completion
1,320.00

*If not included in above invoice, when work completed.


Receipts expected   ABC streetcleaning grant by end March/begin. April
c2,044.00


VAT reimbursement still to be claimed
13.76





Transfers    From 14 day to CDA account
3,000.00                                                        

Bank reconciliation with cash book record 1.4.12 – 13.2.13

Co-op Bank Community Directplus account (statement 252 to 31.1.13.)
1,432.73

Co-op Bank 14 day account (statement 84 to 11.1.13 less transfer)
27,969.45 
    
29,402.18

Less unpaid cheques (1400, 1401)
-179.27

29,222.91

Less petty cash owing to Clerk at 31.3.12
-14.99
Balance at 13.2.13
29,207.92   

Add payments from 1.4.12 to 13.2.13
10,753.38

39,961.30 

Balance carried forward from 2012-2013
23,704.83   

Add receipts from 1.4.12 to 13.2.13
16,256.47


39,961.30
It was proposed by RH, seconded by MS and agreed that the above accounts should be accepted.

(b)  
To discuss/accept quote for mowing and maintenance  Five requests for quotations had been sent.  One firm was unable to take any more work for 2013 and one did not reply.  Countrywide Grounds Maintenance had submitted a quotation of £2,600 + VAT which was less than the other two.  They had sent a comprehensive maintenance schedule, specification and information about the company.  GF had met its local representative and discussed the PC’s requirements.  It was proposed by JOH, seconded by MW and agreed that the PC should accept the quotation from Countrywide.  Payments under the contract would have to be made by standing order.  However, the Clerk thought that if the letter to the bank requesting this was signed by two Councillors, this would be satisfactory from the internal audit point of view.  The contract would be for the calendar year, with equal monthly payments, with the work being carried out between March and October. 
(c)  
To agree renewal of subscription to Campaign to Protect Rural England  The PC had subscribed for many years.  Renewal is due on 28.2. at a cost of £29.  £30 had been budgeted.  It was proposed by SP, seconded by KS and agreed to pay the subscription
(d)  
To decide whether to subscribe to Parish Online GIS mapping  GM had arranged an on-line demonstration.  GF had spent some time using the site and was impressed by the maps and detail available.   The one-off set up fee would be £20 and the subscription £20 a year.  There is £20 in the budget for publications which could be used for the set up fee and the same budget next year which could be used for the subscription.  It was thought that this would be a very useful tool, especially when assessing planning applications for large developments and during the Core Strategy review process.  It was therefore proposed by SP, seconded by JOH and agreed that the PC should subscribe.  

(e)       To confirm cost of laying yellow lines on footpath entrance near Shop  KS is awaiting suitable weather conditions.

(f)  
To report any progress on leasing of Eurostar Meadow  The Clerk had written to Mr. Oakley on 4.1. He has not replied.

(g)
To discuss recruitment of new Clerk  The Clerk had advertised the vacancy via The Villager, our website, notice board, a notice on the door of the village shop, by contacting other Ashford area Clerks direct and on the jobs section of the KALC website.  There were three applications so far from people living outside the parish, two of whom are currently Parish Clerks.  It was agreed that GF, KS and MW would act as a working party to discuss a new contract and conduct interviews early in April. 

10.
Planning
(a)
To report and discuss new applications, ABC decisions, appeals & consultations


Land at Ashford Trade Centre, Hall Ave, Orbital Park  Siting of mobile food van in car park (S)

Site N, The Boulevard. To remove condition 7 to permit the property to be used outside of the hours stipulated in the condition.  Cllr. Davey had spoken to the Planning Officer who said that the applicants are already operating outside of the hours stipulated in the original planning condition, and the application is to formalise those working hours.  Cllr. Davey was willing to call in the application so that it could be discussed at the Planning Committee.  A document giving background on the application prepared by the MD of Orbital Marketing Services was forwarded to Cllrs who were concerned that if the condition is removed allowing 24/7 working, that there will be an increasing and unlimited number of lorry movements from the premises, especially as the business may be enlarged if John Menzies plc move their operation to the site from Cobbs Wood.  Also, if there is no limit, it would create a precedent which other businesses might seek to follow, and would exacerbate the existing problems of congestion on the A2070 and Junction 10.  It was agreed that the PC would therefore only support the application if a condition was imposed limiting the number of lorry movements outside the hours currently authorised to 5 lorries into the premises and 5 lorries out. 

 


Applications granted by ABC  

Orbital Volkswagen  Changes to external elevations inc. new glazing & cladding. Increase size of mezzanine floor.  Removal of free-standing canopy from car park & display of illuminated and non-illuminated signs. (S)

Orbital Volkswagen  Various signs (S)
Chequer Tree Paddock  Replacement access & new hard standing in front of existing stables. (Comments made)

Result of EIA screening opinion – ABC decision: not required
Kent Wool Growers, AXA site, Sevington (Comments and objections submitted to ABC)

Result of EIA scoping – ABC decision: scoping adopted

AXA site, Sevington (Comments and objections submitted to The Planning Inspectorate and ABC)

Pre-application consultation
Mid-Kent Water Depot, Foster Rd  Telecommunications Base station upgrade. (No objection)

(b)
To give an update on issues re. Sevington AXA site & Junction 10A applications   Copies of 2 letters of objection to the development from residents had been received and acknowledged.  Mr. Nutley had spoken to Mr. Jarman of Hobbs Parker and had been given some tentative dates for a workshop follow-up meeting and exhibitions during the consultation period which he thought would start before 18th March.  The Parish Council would have to be ready to approve comments on the pre-application either at its March or April meetings, or at an Extra-ordinary meeting, depending on the deadlines for the consultation.  SP, JOH and GF agreed to be on a working party to study the pre-application information when it was issued.
(c)
To discuss a response to ABC’s Housing Framework consultation  The Housing Framework 2013 - 2018 consultation runs until 4th March 2013.  The Clerk will complete the questionnaire.
(d)
To report on progress with village sign design  PT, GM and MS had agreed to discuss this and some examples of village signs in other areas had been studied.  It was thought that the process of designing and costing a sign should continue.  When a design and cost was known, then the decision about when to commission it should be discussed and taken in the light of possible future budget constraints.
11.
Highways and footpath matters
(a)
Need for footpath link to M20 bridge from Old Rectory Close  The Clerk had given Cllrs. information on the path specification and a history of the previous attempts to provide it.  It was agreed that the road was very dangerous for pedestrians and the PC should ask Highways if it would be possible to get the project put back on their programme.  
(b)
Gill Lane  Patching repairs are scheduled for the end of February.

(c)
PROW management changes  The Area Officer had e-mailed outlining changes to the way they will deal with faults and how they should be reported.

12.
Borough Councillors’ reports  

Cllr. Davey reported on attempts to get the managers of the Homebase car park to prevent access to boy racers who were using it on a regular basis.  LW said that residents needed to keep ringing the Police when this happened to ensure that the incidents were logged and perceived as a problem.

Cllr. Bartlett said that ABC had taken control of organizing the new community centre and play area from Taylor Wimpey.  The ‘bedroom tax’ had been discussed and ABC was considering working with other nearby councils and housing associations to relocate people to smaller houses.  ABC’s Council tax rate would be increasing.  Cllr. Bartlett commented on the EIS ….. for the Junction 10A/link road and the fact that no EIS was required for the Kent Wool Growers application.  If this development went forward, Church Road would need to be upgraded or traffic would sometimes tail back onto the A2070.  Mr. Nutley said that the VA had conducted a traffic survey outside the current KWG site and 420 vehicle movements were counted between 8 a.m. and 5 p.m.  on one day including 44 delivery vehicles.  An increase in business could also be expected if new out-of-town premises were built.
13.
Reports 

(a)
Village Hall Committee  The next meeting is the AGM which is scheduled for 15th April.   
(b)
School Management      Nothing to report.

(c)
Mersham Junior Playing Field & Millennium Green  PT’s latest report awaited.
(d)
Sevington Area Management   North & South wards   Nothing further.
(e)       Tree Wardens   Nothing to report.
(f)   
Parish Forum meeting  GF attended.  It was not possible for him to raise the J10A application as he had hoped.  The minutes will be circulated when received. 

14.
Other items for report

(a)
Village fete 2014  MW said that she was on the Committee and asked if Cllrs. wished her to act as the PC’s representative.  This was agreed.
15.      To confirm date of next meeting

Monday 25th March in the Church Room, Mersham.  
Chairman 
